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Legacy Trails Grant Program

American Trails, in partnership with the United States Forest Ser-
vice (USFS), has established the Legacy Trails Grant Program. This 
program is funded up to $1.5 million per year for 5 years through 
the Bipartisan Infrastructure Law. It supports partner trail projects 
that further the Legacy Roads and Trails criteria on National Forest 
System trails throughout the nine Forest Service Regions. This 
grant program is administered by American Trails and funded 
through a cost-share agreement with the United States Forest 
Service through 2027 to support trails projects on national forests 
and grasslands. American Trails is soliciting applications for fund-
ing, with awards up to $100K per project.

The goal of the program is to support projects that restore, 
protect, and maintain watersheds on our national forests and 
grasslands managed by the USFS. American Trails announced 
they are pleased to partner with the USFS in continuing the Leg-
acy Trails Grant Program and are thrilled to be able to support 
projects across the country, which will have a positive impact 
on watershed health, public access to the outdoors, and overall 
trail resiliency.

In the past two years the Legacy Trails Grant Program has funded 
65 projects in total. In the first year of this program, a total of $1.35 

million in grant funds were distributed to 38 organizations. In its 
second year, the program provided a total of $1.35 million in fund-
ing to 27 organizations.

ELCR’s October 31, 2024, webinar Sustainable Equestrian Trails: 
From Grant Funding to Project Execution, in partnership with 
American Trails, focuses on the Legacy Trails Grant Program and 
features two Legacy Trails Grant Program award recipients, Back 
Country Horsemen of Washington and Back Country Horsemen 
of the Virginia Highlands. The webinar looks at how Legacy Trails 
grant funds supported the Pasayten Wilderness Project and the 
Virginia Highlands Horse Trail project in these two respective 
states. More information about the webinar can be accessed here: 
https://bit.ly/4gqt1Av. 

See the Legacy Trails Grant Program at http://bit.ly/3MEU1yw for 
additional information. The Legacy Trails Grant Program webinar is 
also a valuable resource and is available at https://bit.ly/4d0C6wE.



6

October 31st, 2024 Webinar: “Sustainable Equestrian Trails: From Grant Funding to Project Execution”

This is part two of a two-part series related to sustainability, delving deeper into environmentally sustainable trail building and main-
tenance for equestrian use. This webinar begins with an introduction to the American Trails and U.S. Forest Service’s Legacy Trails 
Grant Program and further explores how two different chapters of Back Country Horsemen of America — Back Country Horsemen 
of the Virginia Highlands and Back Country Horsemen of Washington — utilized this funding to support projects that sustain and im-
prove equestrian trails in their regions. Discussion focuses on the Virginia Highlands Horse Trail Project and the Pasayten Wilderness 
Project in Washington, using these examples to highlight key issues in trail maintenance and sustainability while offering common 
solutions to challenges that may arise on equestrian trails. Access the webinar here: https://bit.ly/4gqt1Av

Recorded Webinar: “Equestrian Trails Webinar Recording: ‘Barn to Trail – Managing Sustainability on Equine Properties’”

This is part one of a two-part series related to sustainability. As a distinctive community of trail users, equestrians depend not just on 
access to trails, but also access to the farmlands that serve as homes for their equine partners. Sustainability on the trails begins on 
your equine property. This webinar aims to introduce you to the fundamentals of managing a sustainable horse farm. Our speakers, 
including John Blackburn and Jane Thery, discuss how sustainable management practices on farms may impact private and local 
trail systems adjacent to these properties. The recorded webinar can be accessed here: https://bit.ly/4e1PHVS

Revised Article: “Hoofprints in the Sand: How Horseback Riders Gained Access to the Great Lakes Shoreline”

After riding horses along the shorelines of Mexico, Michigan Equine Trails representative Jenny Cook was inspired to bring a similar 
experience for horseback riders along the gorgeous Great Lakes shorelines. Originally published in 2021, this article includes that story 
as well as information on how to navigate your first shoreline ride and tips on gaining access to public lands for equine use in your 
state. Since the original pilot rides, Jenny and others at Michigan Shoreline Horse Friends have established a permanent horseback 
riding season within the land management plan. View the updated article here: https://bit.ly/3TquCfK

Revised Article: “No Hay for the Horses?”

Horse owners are aware of the expense involved in feeding their animals, but the current trends in hay production are raising new 
concerns. This article, first published in 2022, examines the growing challenges related to hay availability and costs. Factors such 
as the reduction of land available for forage, increased urban development, and the impacts of climate change are making hay 
production less viable. As these issues contribute to rising prices and potential shortages, the article highlights the need for land 
conservation and community action to ensure future access to affordable hay. View the updated article here: https://bit.ly/3Zlq3qA

ELCR Education Corner
Recent additions and updates to the ELCR Online Resource Library 

The ELCR Online Resource Library represents the largest available collection of resources, including articles, guides, 
tools and templates, and recorded webinars related to conserving horse lands. These online resources are available to 
the public free of charge. The online library can be accessed at www.elcr.org.
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ELCR Welcomes New Members to Board of Directors

Oscar Gonzales

Oscar brings almost two decades 
of senior leadership experience 
in the public and private sectors. 
He oversees a consulting practice 
that focuses on Food, Agriculture, 
Renewable Energy, and Informa-
tion Technology. 

In 2021, Oscar Gonzales was ap-
pointed by President Biden to 
serve as Assistant Secretary for 
Administration at the U.S. De-
partment of Agriculture (USDA), 
where he oversaw management and operations for the nation’s 
fourth largest federal department. Previously, Oscar served in the 
Obama Administration in several senior positions within USDA, 
including Deputy Assistant Secretary for Administration, Deputy 
Chief of Staff, and Senior Advisor on Immigration to Secretary 
Tom Vilsack. He also served as the California State Executive Di-
rector for USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA), where he oversaw 
FSA programs across California. Oscar also held senior roles in 
state government under Governor Gray Davis, Assembly Speaker 
Antonio Villaraigosa, and Senate Majority Leader Gloria Romero. 

Oscar’s private sector experience includes working for Goldman 
Sachs as their Vice President for Government Relations for the 
Western States and Vice President for Government Relations at 
Aura Financial. Prior to serving in government, Oscar worked 
with various nonprofit organizations, including the Constitution-
al Rights Foundation, Building Up Los Angeles, the Corporation 
for National Service, California Community College Foundation, 
National Hispanic Environmental Council, East Los Angeles Res-
idents Association, and the UFW Foundation. In 2019, Governor 
Newsom appointed Oscar to the California Horse Racing Board, 
and he was reappointed in 2023. He lives in Davis, CA, with his 
wife Christine and their dogs Honey and Jetty. 

Phoebe Weseley aboard her own River Run 
Farm’s Admire the Dark. 

Oscar Gonzales

Phoebe Weseley

Phoebe Weseley was born and raised in New York City, where 
she graduated from The Brearley School. She pursued higher 
education at Rice University and Columbia University, graduat-
ing from Rice University with a degree in the history of art. After 
graduating, Phoebe embarked on a career in the publishing in-
dustry and worked for several museums as an editor and writer. 

For someone who grew up in the big city, she has always pre-
ferred the country life. Embracing her love of country living, 
Phoebe and her husband have owned farms in Bedford, NY, 
Wellington, FL, Bedminster, NJ, and Esmont, VA. Phoebe and her 
husband call themselves the “farm doctors”; seeing themselves 
as caretakers and rejuvenators, they are dedicated to bringing 
their beloved farm in Esmont back to life. 

Phoebe is an active competitor in the hunter/jumper discipline 
and enjoys competing in the hunter/jumper show circuit. She 
also enjoys grassroots activism and community organizing and 
most recently has been involved in fighting some development 
issues impacting horse lands in Wellington, FL, where she was 
first introduced to ELCR. 

Phoebe understands firsthand the crucial need to advocate for 
horses within local communities and to secure access to land for 
equine-related activities. She is excited to give back and looks for-
ward to working with ELCR to support efforts aimed at protecting 
endangered horse lands in communities across the country.

ELCR is pleased to announce the addition of two new members to its Board of Directors in 2024: Oscar Gonzales, a distin-
guished professional from California, and Phoebe Weseley, who brings her extensive professional and equine experience 
and resides in Virginia and Florida.
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Name:			 

Address:			 

City: 	 State: 	 Zip:	

Phone:                                                                                      Email:			 

My gift is q in honor of q in memory of (Name) 	

Please notify: 			 

q My check is enclosed     q Please charge my q Visa or q Mastercard

q Please contact me regarding monthly donations.

q Please contact me about becoming a Business Partner or Conservation Partner. 

Name on Card: 			 

Account Number:			 

Expiration Date: ___________ Signature: 			 

Support ELCR

I wish to support ELCR’s

q Annual campaign    

with my gift of:

q $2,500	 q $1,000	 q $750	

q $500	 q $250	 q $100	

q $50	 q $25	 q $	

q �I wish to join ELCR as a Conservation Member ($28)

q �I wish to join ELCR as a Business Member ($100)

	
Equine Land 	
Conservation Resource	
4037 Iron Works 	
Parkway, Suite 120	
Lexington, KY 40511

FA L L  2024

Send completed form with check to:

If you prefer to donate online, visit www.elcr.org.
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NO LAND NO HORSE


